
THREE RIVERS DISTRICT COUNCIL
At a meeting of the Full   Council held in the   Penn Chamber, Three Rivers House, Rickmansworth, on Tuesday 20 October 2015   from 7.46pm to 9.46 ASK   \* MERGEFORMAT pm.

Present:
  Councillors Eric Bishop (Chairman), Kate Turner (Vice-Chairman), Diana Barber, Rupert Barnes, Sara Bedford, Phil Brading, Martin Brooks, Marilyn Butler, Kemal Butt, Stephen Cox, Steve Drury, Peter Getkahn, Stephen Giles-Medhurst, Ty Harris, Paula Hiscocks, Heather Kenison, Angela Killick, Chris Lloyd, David Major, Joy Mann, Debbie Morris, Sarah Nelmes, Marie-Louise Nolan, Leslie Proctor, Reena Ranger, Angela Roberts, Ralph Sangster, David Sansom, Roger Seabourne, Ann Shaw OBE, Len Tippen, Martin Trevett, Alison Wall and Chris Whately-Smith.
Apologies for absence were received from Councillors Terry Dos Ramos, Alex Hayward, Alison Scarth and Andrew Scarth.
CL42/15
MINUTES


The Minutes of the meetings of the Council held on 14 July 2015 and 21 September 2015 were both confirmed and signed by the Chairman.
CL43/15
CHAIRMAN’S ANNOUNCEMENTS

The Chairman advised that all his engagements were recorded on the Chairman’s blog.

A letter had been sent by the Chairman on behalf of the Council congratulating the Queen on being the longest-serving British monarch.

The Chairman had presented long-service award to Sarah Haythorpe.
CL44/15
LEADER’S REPORT

The Leader of the Council made the following report:

Three long-serving members of staff had retired: John Smith, Clay Charles and Fred Alnutt.


The previous week had been Local Democracy Week, and more than 200 Year 7 pupils from Joan of Arc Catholic School had attended a Councillor Question and Answer session at Three Rivers House.

Councillors had visited an anaerobic digester which had taken 537 tonnes of waste from homes in the District in the first half of the year. The electricity produced supplied the national grid and provided liquid fertiliser for farmland, including the Royal Acres.


There had also been a Councillor visit to South Acton, to view the development there. Residents had shared their satisfaction with the new homes. This reflected the splendid opportunity for South Oxhey.


London Underground and County Council staff had held a meeting with Members to discuss the closure of Station Road in Rickmansworth, but despite this, there had been chaos following the closure of the road, and many complaints had been received. 

An event had been held the previous week to celebrate and thank the volunteers at Watersmeet Theatre. The Leader thanked the volunteers again and said that volunteers should never be taken for granted. 


In the previous year, 170 vulnerable older people had been supported through ‘Beat the Killer Cold.’ However more volunteers were now needed to assist in distributing leaflets. Councillor Sangster had assisted in this. 

Councillor Ty Harris had been asked to issue an apology in regard to an exchange at a previous Council meeting. He had not issued an apology although more than six months had passed since the offence. This was unacceptable.

In accordance with Council Procedure Rule 13(1) Councillor Ralph Sangster replied as follows:

He echoed the Leader’s comments in regard to the staff retiring.
In regard to the development in South Oxhey, he was pleased that a reputable developer was on board.

London Underground’s problems regarding the closure of Station Road had been exacerbated by a crash on the ring road, and Rickmansworth town had been gridlocked. However the traffic that day had been better. Piling rigs were now going up under the Bridge. 
It was good that the volunteers at Watersmeet Theatre had enjoyed their time at the theatre.

In regard to distribution of leaflets for ‘Beat the Killer Cold,’ he would do what he could to assist with this.

In regard to an apology from Councillor Ty Harris, there was no apology to make the decision of the Sub-Committee had been issued but the process for dealing with the complaint was flawed and should be looked at by the Constitution Working Group.
In accordance with Council Procedure Rule 13(1) Councillor Stephen Cox replied as follows:

He echoed the Leader’s comments about staff retiring.

He thanked Councillor Marie-Louise Nolan for representing the Labour Group during Local Democracy Week. 

The visit to South Acton had been very worthwhile, and Councillors had been able to see the development in action.  He hoped that the South Oxhey development would provide for more affordable housing.
An apology from Councillor Ty Harris would have been deserved.

CL45/15
RECOMMENDATIONS OF THE POLICY AND RESOURCES COMMITTEE

Council was asked to consider the recommendations from the Policy and Resources Committee meeting held on 21 September 2015.
Minute PR36/15 - Anti-social Behaviour, Crime and Policing Act 2014 – Proposed Public Spaces Protection Order Survey Report

On being put to Council the Chairman declared the recommendation CARRIED the voting being unanimous.
RESOLVED:
(1) To approve the   implementation of a Public Spaces Protection Order under the Anti-Social Behaviour, Crime and Policing Act 2014).

(2) That a Public Spaces Protection Order be introduced throughout the District to commence 1 April 2016.

(3) That the detail of enactment is decided by the relevant Service Committees.
Minute PR37/15 - The Smoke and Carbon Monoxide Alarm (England) Regulations 2015
On being put to Council the Chairman declared the recommendation CARRIED the voting being unanimous.

RESOLVED:

That section 11.26 under Part 3 of the Scheme of Delegation to Officers is amended to include “The Smoke and Carbon Monoxide Alarm (England) Regulations 2015.”
Minute PR44/15 - Budget Monitoring Month 4 (July) (this includes the recommendations which were presented to the Sustainable Development, Planning and Transport Committee on 8 September 2015 at Minute SD10/15 – Budget Monitoring – Month 4 (July 2015))
On being put to Council the Chairman declared the recommendation CARRIED the voting being 20 For and 15 Abstentions.




RESOLVED:



That the following revenue budget variations be approved and incorporated into the three-year medium-term financial plan:-

	Revenue
	2015/16

£
	2016/17

£
	2017/18

£

	Overspend/(Underspend) at P4
	33,130
	17,010
	21,010



That the following capital budget variations be approved and incorporated into the three-year medium-term financial plan:-

	Capital
	2015/16

£
	2016/17

£
	2017/18

£

	Increase/(Decrease) in Expenditure at P4
	4,114
	0
	0


CL46/15
RECOMMENDATIONS OF THE SERVICE COMMITTEES


GENERAL PUBLIC SERVICES AND COMMUNITY SAFETY COMMITTEE 


Council was asked to consider the recommendations from the General Public Services and Community Safety meeting held on 10 September 2015.


GPS12/15
BUDGET MONITORING – MONTH 4 (JULY)
On being put to Council the Chairman declared the recommendation CARRIED the voting being unanimous.

RESOLVED:



That the following General Public Services and Community Safety Committee’s revenue budget variations be approved and incorporated into the three-year medium-term financial plan:-

	Revenue
	2015/16

£
	2016/17

£
	2017/18

£

	Overspend/(Underspend) at P4
	(8,010)
	(7,710)
	(7,710)



That the following General Public Services and Community Safety Committee’s capital budget variations be approved and incorporated into the three-year medium-term financial plan:-

	Capital
	2015/16

£
	2016/17

£
	2017/18

£

	Increase/(Decrease) in Expenditure at P4
	0
	0
	0


LEISURE, WELLBEING AND HEALTH COMMITTEE 



Council was asked to consider the recommendations from the Leisure, Wellbeing and Health Committee meeting held on 16 September 2015.
LW15/15
 
BUDGET MONITORING – MONTH 4 (JULY 2015)
On being put to Council the Chairman declared the recommendation CARRIED the voting being unanimous.

RESOLVED:



(1) That the following Leisure, Wellbeing and Health Committee’s revenue budget variations be approved and incorporated into the three-year medium-term financial plan:-

	Revenue
	2015/16

£
	2016/17

£
	2017/18

£

	Overspend/(Underspend) at P4
	(10,300)
	(10,300)
	(10,300)


(2) That the following Leisure, Wellbeing and Health Committee’s capital budget variations be approved and incorporated into the three-year medium-term financial plan:-

	Capital
	2015/16

£
	2016/17

£
	2017/18

£

	Increase/(Decrease) in Expenditure at P4
	0
	0
	0


CL47/15
REPORTS AND QUESTIONS TO THE LEADER AND LEAD MEMBERS



LEADER OF THE COUNCIL



No questions were asked of the Leader.


SUSTAINABLE DEVELOPMENT, PLANNING AND TRANSPORT

Question from Councillor Ty Harris to Councillor Stephen Giles-Medhurst (Lead Member, Economic Development, Sustainability and Transport)

In June, the Council announced in the press it expected an official planning application for an M25 Service Station to be submitted within a few months and the Lead Member said no-one was against it.  Can he now confirm he finds the Service Station even more appealing following this Council's financial position and the Conservative announcement that business rates will be kept by local councils, and can he provide more information on this?

Councillor Stephen Giles-Medhurst, Lead Member for Economic Development, Sustainability and Transport, replied that he had said in the press (Watford Observer) on 19 June 2015 that "no-one was against it, including Conservative Councillors, at the meeting," referring to the meeting of Councillors when they were first told about it on Friday 5 June 2015. He believed that a number of Conservatives, including the Group Leader, had been present.
He had always referred that comment to that meeting and it had been used out of context since. He had since made clear his personal opposition to such a service station at Junction 17, in letters and quotes to the Watford Observer, and to residents. He was aware of deep concerns about how the traffic impact of a service station at Junction 20 would be accommodated; but that would be for the Highways Authority, the County Council, to comment on and agree or not, and they would need to look closely at the impact. Equally, he was not a Member of the Planning Committee, so would have no say in the decision on the matter should a planning application be forthcoming.

What he could say was that following the announcement in the press in June 2015 about proposals for a service station at junction 17 or 20 of the M25, the Council had not received a planning application for either junction.

It was understood by officers that the developers were still currently involved in commercial negotiations with the relevant landowners and other parties. If and when an application was received, the Council would determine this on its planning merits, taking into account the National Planning Policy Framework (NPPF) and the Three Rivers Local Plan.

This would include assessing the potential impacts of the scheme on the Green Belt and the local environment in general (for example in relation to landscaping, noise, traffic, highways etc.) The potential benefits of any proposals would also be taken into account, including upon the local economy and the creation of new jobs in the area.  However whether or not the Council received any business rates was not a planning issue, and could not be taken into account.

The announcement made at the Conservative Party Conference that Chancellor George Osborne would set out plans to hand over, by 2020, 100% of business rates revenues, currently worth £26bn a year, to Local Authorities, was welcomed in principle. The full details of how this would work in practice had yet to emerge.

Entitled 'devolution revolution,' the stated aim of this reform was to ensure all income from local taxes goes on funding local services, so helping to fix the current broken system of financing Local Government.
This represented a lobbying win for the District Council Network (DCN), of which the Council was a part. The Network had called for a long time full retention in their June 2015 response to the Government business rates consultation.

As part of the Chancellor's proposals, the Uniform Business Rate, established back in 1990 and set by Central Government, would be abolished. Instead, local authorities would have power to cut business rates to attract economic activity in their areas. As a further incentive, local areas would be allowed to keep the full benefit from growing their business rates yield as a reward for promoting growth.
The announcement was therefore, effectively about 100% retention of growth in business rates by local authorities. He understood that the necessary primary legislation would be tabled in 2016/17.

However in return for full business rates retention, Revenue Support Grant would be phased out, other grants were likely to cease and Local Government would be asked to take on new, as yet unnamed additional responsibilities, which were thought to be centred around economic growth, to ensure the reform was fiscally neutral.

In other words they would receive no extra money. Currently the Council received £1,493,000 Revenue Support Grant, which was due to drop in the next year to £1,415,000.  If they retained the current Full Business Rate it would be £1,800,000.

However it had been clear in every announcement that the Chancellor had made that he expected Local Government to make further budget savings so that Central Government would reduce its funding over the next five years.

Indeed, the Government changed the rules regularly to the Council’s disbenefit. For example, the New Homes Bonus, the Council received £1,474,000 in the current year. This was scheduled to cease in 2017/18 and no replacement had been announced for that.

So the bottom line from the Conservative headline was that this would lead to no extra money for the Council. If Councillor Harris knew differently, perhaps he could provide the figures?

In any event, the generation of business rates or council tax from service stations or any other development, or the impact upon the Council's finances generally, were completely irrelevant to the determination of any planning application and could not be taken into account.
Question from Councillor David Sansom to Councillor Stephen Giles-Medhurst (Lead Member, Economic Development, Sustainability and Transport)
Having accepted the gift of Christmas lights for Rickmansworth High Street from the Rickmansworth Chamber of Commerce and discarded them without consultation, will the Lead Member for Economic Development, Sustainability and Transport agree that the Council will resolve to fund replacement lights if a commercial sponsor cannot be found?
Councillor Stephen Giles-Medhurst, Lead Member for Economic Development, Sustainability and Transport, replied that he regretted to inform Council that Councillor Sansom, and others, had got their facts wrong.
The installation of the Christmas lights in Rickmansworth High Street had over the years been undertaken by the Rickmansworth Chamber of Commerce, in collaboration with the Council. 

At the Chamber's request, the Council had taken over the lights in 2012/13 along with the responsibility for arranging their installation, including all associated costs. 

The lights had not been discarded as was claimed. They remained in Council storage, and there was therefore no need to fund their replacement. 

Whilst there was no specific Council budget for their installation, in line with the Sustainable Development, Planning and Transport Committee's recommendation, officers had sought, and successfully secured, commercial sponsorship for the lights for this year.  This would enable the installation of the lights, as in previous years. 

He pointed out and praised the considerable effort of Council officers had made to attract sponsorship and engagement with traders on this:
· They had sent out requests via the Council’s e-business newsletter to over 300 recipients.
· They had sent out requests to all businesses who had attended the Business Forum (excluding those who had live planning applications). Followed up with contacts at some of the larger ones. 
· They had put up a banner on the front page of the Council’s website (from early September).
· They had asked the Chamber of Commerce to assist via their members.
· They had physically walked the High Street on 18 September and made face to face requests to a number of traders, including all of the Estate Agents and Banks and some of the larger shops. 
· They had recently met with a small group of High Street traders, on 24 September 2015, who were looking to set up an association.
Those traders who had expressed some interest had been contacted again and he had written to them.

Officers had told him that many of the businesses had felt that the lights were an extravagance as most businesses on the High Street were closed when the lights were on, so did not benefit from them. They had said they would prefer the money to be put into other measures. 

Notwithstanding this, he was delighted that officers, through their efforts, had managed to secure sponsorship.  Indeed, agreement for this sponsorship had been met with approval by Councillor Hiscocks, who had confirmed this by email on 13 October 2015.

Given this he would like Councillor Sansom to give an apology to Council for wrongly stating that the Council had discarded the lights, when it had made every effort possible to get them installed again that year.

Councillor David Sansom said that the Chamber of Commerce had given him the information. If it was inaccurate, he apologised. He was very pleased if the lights would be used. He asked a supplementary question: Was there a chance of improving the lights in years to come? 
Councillor Stephen Giles-Medhurst replied that he accepted the apology. If more sponsorship could be found, more lights would be possible.
Councillor Martin Trevett, Lead Member for Planning, Housing and Strategic Schemes, reported that Philip Howard, Traffic Engineer, was leaving the Council at the end of the month. This would affect the Parking Regulatory Programme.  The role was being advertised. If an appointment was made, it was likely that the applicant would have to give a month’s notice, so it would be the end of 2015 before someone was in place. There were bound to be delays in progressing the schemes, and interim arrangements were in place for progressing the smaller schemes. Councillor Trevett wished Philip Howard well in his new appointment.

Question from Councillor Heather Kenison to Councillor Martin Trevett (Lead Member, Housing, Planning and Strategic Schemes)

In December 2014, the Planning Officer for the Chilterns Conservation Board sent a letter to all thirteen planning authorities in the Chilterns asking them to endorse the Chilterns Area of Outstanding Natural Beauty (AONB) Management Plan 2014-19 as a material consideration in the exercise of their planning powers.  So far only three local planning authorities have done so and TRDC is not one of these.  Could an update be provided as to this Council’s view and intention with regard to this Management Plan?
Councillor Martin Trevett, Lead Member for Planning, Housing and Strategic Schemes, responded that officers did not recall having seen a letter from the Planning Officer at the Chiltern Conservation Board in relation to the AONB Management Plan. However, the Local Plan Development Management Policies LDD already stated that the Council would have regard to the Chilterns Building Design Guide and Supplementary Technical Notes on Chilterns Building Materials. The Council would also have regard to the Chilterns AONB Management Plan when determining planning applications. Officers would write to the Conservation Board to confirm this position.  

Councillor Martin Brooks asked if the Lead Member for Planning, Housing and Strategic Schemes would agree that there was unsafe parking around the District and that the Council needed a full report from the Parking Control Office.
High Elms Lane should be made a priority at this time by officers. 

Councillor Martin Trevett said that if more civil enforcement officers were employed, there would be a big increase in income but this would soon drop off. He would however ask officers to look at how they could review the deployment of civil enforcement officers.

He had sympathy for the parking problems in High Elms Lane. As he had reported, there could be a delay in regulatory changes but he would try and minimise this. A new scheme had been put forward by the County Council and he hoped to implement this as soon as possible as a priority.


LEISURE, WELLBEING AND HEALTH


Councillor Chris Lloyd, Lead Member for Leisure, Community and Wellbeing, reported that sales of pantomime tickets were up by approximately £8,000 (566 tickets). There were still tickets left for the Chairman’s night on 11 December 2015. 

The Artistsmeet Big Draw had been launched on 7 October 2015, and a number of Councillors had been at the launch. The next event would be launched on 4 November 2015.


He wanted to encourage attendance at amateur dramatic groups in the District, and asked Members to let him know of any productions.


The Chairman of the Council, the Leader and he had attended the screening of a live link to the Battle of Britain. It had been a very special evening as his father had been in the RAF, and he thanked the officers who had organised it. 


A Hertfordshire Conference had been run by the County Council to look at how the arts could help with wellbeing. 


He had taken part in the Moor Park 10k and the Tough 10, to support leisure activities in the District, and he thanked Members who had welcomed him into their Wards.

He had signed up to the Herts Year of Walking and encouraged all Members to do so.


Question from Councillor Paula Hiscocks to Councillor Chris Lloyd (Lead Member, Leisure, Community and Wellbeing)

Would the Lead Member for Leisure, Community and Wellbeing agree that Hertsmere Leisure has managed and run William Penn Leisure Centre very successfully since it reopened?
Councillor Chris Lloyd (Lead Member, Leisure, Community and Wellbeing), replied that overall, Hertsmere Leisure had managed and operated the Council's leisure facilities including William Penn Leisure Centre to a good standard. William Penn Leisure Centre presently had an 'Outstanding' Quest accreditation, a quality system aimed at the Leisure industry and backed by Sport England. Given the nature of their business, there were operational issues from time to time and these were generally dealt with swiftly.
Councillor Paula Hiscocks asked a supplementary question: Would the Lead Member be willing to bear excellent performance in mind when looking at the options for the new pool at South Oxhey?
Councillor Lloyd said that these decisions would be down to the Leisure, Wellbeing and Health Committee. 
Question from Councillor Heather Kenison to Councillor Chris Lloyd (Lead Member Leisure, Community and Wellbeing)

Since first being identified in the UK in 2012, Chalara dieback of ash trees has spread rapidly in the East and South East of the country and the full impact of this disease is not yet known.  Does the Council have any knowledge of the number of ash trees in the District for which they are responsible?  If in the worst case, many of these trees fall victim to ash dieback, has the Council made budgetary allowance for the necessary management? 

Councillor Chris Lloyd (Lead Member, Leisure, Community and Wellbeing), replied that Council officers were not aware of any confirmed cases of Chalara within the District although one suspected case had been referred to the Forestry Commission in South Oxhey (Prestwick Road Meadows). There were currently 1,141 confirmed sites in the UK, including seven confirmed sites in Hertfordshire.
The officers would monitor the situation and work in partnership with other Councils in Hertfordshire and where appropriate, provide an update to the Leisure, Wellbeing and Health Committee. 
It could also be raised as an item of AOB at the Environmental Forum the following night.
Councillor Paula Hiscocks asked a supplementary question, and referred to the previous month’s Leisure, Wellbeing and Health Committee meeting, at which it had been stated that the three year tree survey had not been fully achieved. Was the Council not concerned that a lack of surveying might mean that affected trees went unnoticed? She was particularly concerned about trees on Highways, and said that the situation would need to be monitored.
Councillor Chris Lloyd said that the Leisure, Wellbeing and Health Committee would be receiving a report on regeneration of trees, and that they could ensure that this was addressed in it. 

Question from Councillor David Sansom to the Councillor Chris Lloyd (Lead Member Leisure, Community and Wellbeing)

Are you aware of the mistakes that were made and the problems that were encountered in the William Penn Swimming Pool Project and can you assure us that they will not be repeated in the construction of the new pool at The Centre?
Councillor Lloyd replied that mistakes had been made by the Council's advisors, not by the Council.  This was why the Council had received a substantial payment as part of the final settlement. 
On the SJA Project they had already had 2 briefings, and a number of people had been there on the previous night. A report had been discussed at the Leisure, Wellbeing and Health Committee in September 2015, and they would have a further report in November 2015.
The major difference between the way WPLC had been handled and how they were proposing to do The Centre was they were proposing a Design Build Operate (Maintain) (DBO / DBOM) style contract this approach was agreed at the Executive on Monday December 2013.
Councillor David Sansom said that a number of Members had not been on the Council during the building of the William Penn swimming pool. He asked a supplementary question: Would the Lead Member agree with him that residents would not accept it happening again?
Councillor Lloyd said that the Project Management Framework was based on Prince 2 principles, and that he was a trained project manager. The appropriate committees would receive briefings. There would be an officer project board with representatives from senior management. Any project would have challenges but monitoring processes were in place. 
Councillor Sara Bedford, Lead Member for Health, then reported that the West Herts NHS Trust had been placed in special measures. Trust staff were working very hard. It was hoped that a meeting could be arranged for Councillors with Health Trust Executives.

GENERAL PUBLIC SERVICES AND COMMUNITY SAFETY

Councillor Phil Brading, Lead Member for Public Services, reported that there had been Councillors had visited an anaerobic digester plant. He had been impressed by the amount of investment in the plant, and he looked forward to the new plant in St Albans. 
Councillor Roger Seabourne, Lead Member for Community Safety – nothing to report.
RESOURCES AND SHARED SERVICES
Councillor Matthew Bedford, Lead Member for Resources and Shared Services, reported the following:
· Local Government Financial Framework – the Government had not given any idea how much money could be expected. This made budgeting and planning almost impossible. The first detailed information would be in the Autumn statement.
· South Oxhey Initiative – there would be substantial benefits to the Council, tenants, shopkeepers, people of South Oxhey, with a new supermarket, pharmacy and post office. There would be a vibrant new town centre. All of this would be provided at no net cost to taxpayers. He hoped that Members of the Conservative Group would now work with the Council to move forward to the next stage of the scheme.
Question from Councillor David Sansom to Councillor Matthew Bedford (Lead Member Resources and Shared Services)

What is the present situation with this Council’s IT and when will it be working at an acceptable level?
Councillor Matthew Bedford, Lead Member for Resources and Shared Services, responded that the timetable remained as set out in the Chief Executive’s email to all Members on 8 September:
1. Termination of Capita contract, to take effect June 2016;
2. Utilise external support to stabilise current situation by Christmas;
3. A new tendering exercise will be undertaken Dec 2015 with contractor selected Feb 2016 to take over from June 2016.

Update mid-October:

Capita contract Termination had been issued. Capita were cooperating with the process and were working jointly to achieve a smooth transition at that point.

Stabilisation of current IT landscape was underway using Capita and other consultants as required; this was promised by Christmas so there would be a more meaningful update at Council on 7 December 2015. Note the work offered to other consultants was not covered in the main Capita contract and was separately budgeted, and the work would be carried out within existing budgets.
Preparation for the re-tendering exercise was underway in parallel. Officers were confident that they remained on track to achieve the timetable set out. Specifically:
· Applications discovery – work was started by Capita under the old contract but never completed; this is now progressing;
· ICT Options Appraisal – underway with external consultants with a view to finalising updated ICT Business Strategy and Technical Strategy documents;
· These documents will inform the re-tender process that will commence in December.

Councillor Ralph Sangster asked if the Lead Member for Resources and Shared Services would agree that they had consistently said that the South Oxhey Initiative scheme must be financially viable. The reason the scheme was now moving forward was due to the reduced levels of social housing to that previously advised, and now made the scheme financially viable. 

Councillor Matthew Bedford said that they had consistently said that they would deliver the scheme at no cost to local taxpayers, and were on track to do that. 
Councillor Ralph Sangster asked the Lead Member if he would agree that if this position had been taken at the beginning, money would not have been spent on this.

Councillor Matthew Bedford said that this was not an accurate representation of the situation. 

Councillor Stephen Cox asked the Lead Member if he would agree that when they said at least 25% social housing, this could be raised to 30% and upwards.
Councillor Matthew Bedford said that the words ‘at least’ had been put into the recommendations which he had moved at Policy and Resources Committee for a reason.
 
CL48/15
REPORTS AND QUESTIONS TO THE CHAIRMEN OF THE AUDIT, PLANNING, LICENSING AND REGULATORY SERVICES COMMITTEES

AUDIT COMMITTEE

Councillor Sarah Nelmes, Chairman of the Audit Committee, reported that Audit Committee had met on 29 September 2015 and that the accounts had been received and signed. 
PLANNING COMMITTEE

Nothing to report.
LICENSING

Councillor Steve Drury, Chairman of the Licensing Committee, reported that there had not been a meeting of the Committee since 21 September 2015, so there was nothing to report.
REGULATORY SERVICES COMMITTEE

Councillor Steve Drury, Chairman of the Regulatory Services Committee, reported that there had not been a meeting of the Committee since 21 September 2015, so there was nothing to report. 
CL49/15
QUESTIONS FROM THE PUBLIC UNDER PROCEDURE RULE 15

There were none.
CL50/15
PETITIONS UNDER PROCEDURE RULE 18

There were none.
CL51/15
MOTIONS UNDER PROCEDURE RULE 11

(1)
Councillor Ralph Sangster, seconded by Councillor Ty Harris, to move under Notice duly given as follows:
As a consequence of the financial crises of 2009, the consequences of which still remain to be fully overcome, local government was placed in the vanguard as central government strived to save money.  

This Council, as many others, responded to that challenge by seeking better value from every pound that it spent and greater revenue from every source that it could. It has shed jobs and merged roles. It has reviewed the services it provides and withdrawn those it could no longer afford.

In responding to the considerable pressure to improve its performance it has been focused on service delivery and the means with which to do so. As a consequence of the effects this process has had on the Council’s management and organisation, it should, given the need to seek value for money in all aspects of its costs, undertake, as a matter of urgency, a full review of its current organisational structure, management and operational effectiveness. 

On being put to Council, the Chairman declared this MOTION was LOST, the voting being 15 For and 20 Against.
RESOLVED:
MOTION LOST
(2)
Councillor Paula Hiscocks, seconded by Councillor Reena Ranger, to move under Notice duly given as follows:
The country is facing a serious housing crisis. The Government, in an effort to provide more homes, has sought to reduce planning constraints on the conversion of existing commercial buildings to residential. It recognised, however, that it also needed to provide Councils with the ability to preserve jobs and protect their strategically important commercial areas.

Since this policy was enacted Three Rivers has not sought to establish any protected areas. As a consequence many commercial properties have already been converted and many others are under threat. There is now the prospect that this Government policy may be extended in time and scope. This Council resolves to:

The Council must take immediate action to review its existing policy and seek to protect its strategically important commercial areas by utilising the Government’s protection option (Article 4) and thereby returning control of local planning policy to the proper scrutiny of its Planning Committee.

Councillor Sara Bedford, seconded by Councillor Stephen Giles-Medhurst moved an amendment to the motion as follows:

Delete paragraphs 2 and 3 and insert the following:

Council notes that in March 2015 the Sustainable Development, Planning and Transport Committee received a report regarding office accommodation in Rickmansworth.  This report stated that ‘An exemption application was not pursued as the local employment areas in Three Rivers, either individually or collectively, were not considered to meet the required criteria in terms of significance or impact.  Furthermore the evidence prepared to support the Core Strategy demonstrated that there would likely be an overall supply of office floorspace in the District to 2026.’  This report was agreed by the Committee, with agreement that a new report would be brought forward after the Council’s policy review, or if there were any changes to Government policy.

Council further notes that there have been no subsequent changes to the criteria for protected areas.  However last week the responsible Government minister announced that the system of Permitted Development would be extended, diminishing further the ability of local authorities to establish a planning policy that is right for their communities.  

Council therefore calls on the three Group Leaders to write jointly to the Planning Minister, requesting that Councils be given greater powers to ensure that they can both build the housing the community needs, whilst providing sufficient accommodation for a range of employment uses.

Council requests that a report on changes to the Permitted Development scheme be brought to the Sustainable Development, Planning and Transport Committee, with recommendations for amendments to Council policy.


The proposer of the motion, Cllr Paula Hiscocks, declined the amendment.
Councillor Martin Trevett advised during the debate that there would be a report going to Sustainable Development, Planning and Transport Committee in March 2016 to look at the results of an Economic Study, which would provide details of all the business uses (including offices) that were required for the District to 2036. 



On being put to Council, the Chairman declared this MOTION was LOST, the voting being 15 For, 20 Against and 0 Abstentions.



RESOLVED:

   MOTION LOST 


(3)

Councillor Ann Shaw, seconded by Councillor Phil Brading, to move under Notice duly given as follows:

This Council accepts the Government’s plan to offer support and resettlement opportunities in this country for 20,000 refugees from Syria over the next 5 years. We deplore the terrible experiences suffered by vulnerable families and communities in this brutal conflict.

TRDC welcomes the appointment of Richard Harrington MP, as the new minister to co-ordinate and deliver the resettlement programme. The Council looks forward to knowing the details of the plan and will do its best to offer appropriate assistance.

TRDC notes the assurance that there will be government funding for each refugee in the scheme, the intention to minimise the impact on local services, and that this funding will not be taken from existing local authority allocations.

The Council supports the LGA in pressing for all tiers of local government at both political and officer level to be involved.

TRDC must not, and will not, overlook the serious housing shortage here, and the desperate needs of local families and individuals, with increasing pressure on social housing and homelessness.

The Council will work closely with our housing association colleagues to identify temporary accommodation outside the existing social housing stock, and will establish a working party to examine the options.
On being put to Council, the Chairman declared this MOTION was CARRIED the voting being unanimous.


RESOLVED:


Motion CARRIED

This Council accepts the Government’s plan to offer support and resettlement opportunities in this country for 20,000 refugees from Syria over the next 5 years. We deplore the terrible experiences suffered by vulnerable families and communities in this brutal conflict.

TRDC welcomes the appointment of Richard Harrington MP, as the new minister to co-ordinate and deliver the resettlement programme. The Council looks forward to knowing the details of the plan and will do its best to offer appropriate assistance.

TRDC notes the assurance that there will be government funding for each refugee in the scheme, the intention to minimise the impact on local services, and that this funding will not be taken from existing local authority allocations.

The Council supports the LGA in pressing for all tiers of local government at both political and officer level to be involved.

TRDC must not, and will not, overlook the serious housing shortage here, and the desperate needs of local families and individuals, with increasing pressure on social housing and homelessness.

The Council will work closely with our housing association colleagues to identify temporary accommodation outside the existing social housing stock, and will establish a working party to examine the options.


Action: Head of Community Partnerships/Head of Community Services/Housing Manager
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